
 

 

 

 

    

 

 

Halifax Regional  

School Board 

33 Spectacle Lake Drive 

Dartmouth NS 

B3B 1X7 

T 902 464-2000  

AGENDA  
School Board Meeting 

 
Wednesday, February 28, 2018 6:00 p.m. Board Chambers 

33 Spectacle Lake Drive 

Dartmouth, NS 

   
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

We acknowledge that we are in Mi’kma’ki, which is the traditional ancestral 

territory of the Mi’kmaq people. 

 

 

2. RECORD OF ATTENDANCE 

 

 

3. CONFLICT OF INTEREST DECLARATION 

 

 

4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES/BUSINESS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

 

January 24, 2018 (Regular Board Meeting)  

February 21, 2018 (Special Board Meeting)  

 

 

6. CHAIR’S REPORT 

 

 

7. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 

 

 

8. INFORMATION ITEMS 

 

8.1 Report #2018-02-08 – Occupational Health and Safety Update July 1, 

2017 – December 31, 2017, Tracy O’Kroneg, Director, Human Resource 

Services and John Swales, Manager, Occupational Health and Safety  

 

8.2 Report #2018-01-03 – Charles P. Allen Family of Schools Interim 

Overcrowding Options, Ron Heiman, Director, Operations Services 

 

https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-02-08.pdf
https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-02-08.pdf
https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-01-03.pdf
https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-01-03.pdf


 

 

 

 

    

 

 

Halifax Regional  

School Board 

33 Spectacle Lake Drive 

Dartmouth NS 

B3B 1X7 

T 902 464-2000  

9. PUBLIC PRESENTATION 

 

 

10. COMMITTEE REPORTS 

  

10.1 Audit Committee  

 

10.1.1 Report #2018-02-06 – December 31, 2017 – Quarterly Business 

Plan and Financial Update  

 

10.2 Policy Development and Review Committee 

 

10.3 Committee of the Whole 

 

10.4 Ad Hoc Governance Committee 

 

10.5 Ad Hoc Communications Committee 

 

10.6 Nova Scotia School Boards Association 

 

 

11. CORRESPONDENCE 

 

11.1 Letter dated January 25, 2018 to the Honourable Zach Churchill, Minister 

of Education and Early Childhood Development requesting an update on 

capital funding in response to our most recent capital list (Report #2016-02-

06) and the list presented in Report #2017-11-44 in regards to the pressing 

need to address the enrolment pressure (overcrowding) in the CP Allen 

Family of Schools.  

 

11.2 Letter dated January 25, 2018 to the Honourable Zach Churchill, Minister 

of Education and Early Childhood Development requesting an update on 

the status of the site selection for J.L.Ilsley. 

 

11.3 Letter dated January 25, 2018 to the Honourable Zach Churchill, Minister 

of Education and Early Childhood Development requesting an update on 

school reviews. 

 

11.4 Letter dated January 25, 2018 to the Honourable Zach Churchill, Minister 

of Education and Early Childhood Development requesting an update on 

capital funding in response to our most recent capital list (Report #2016-02-

06), the results of our School Review Process from August 31, 2016 (Report 

#2016-08-33), and the list presented in Report #2017-11-44 in regards to 

the pressing need to address the aging infrastructure in the Citadel 

High Family of Schools.   

 

https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-02-06.pdf
https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/2018-02-06.pdf








https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/SuperintendentReport/2018/1/index.html?page=1
https://www.hrsb.ca/sites/default/files/hrsb/SuperintendentReport/2018/1/index.html?page=1
















mailto:tokroneg@hrsb.ca
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Data Tables and Map 

Table 1: Current and Projected Enrollment  
Charles P. Allen High Family of Schools Utilization Rate 

School School 

Capacity 

Portable 

Classrooms 

2017 

Current 

Enrolment 

(September 

2017) 

School 

Utilization 

Projected 

Enrolment 

(2018) 

School 

Utilization 

Projected 

Enrolment 

(2021) 

School 

Utilization 

Basinview 

Drive 

Community 

579 2 676 117% 752 130% 877 151% 

Bedford 

South 

Elementary 

575 0 616 107% 644 112% 820 143% 

CP Allen 

High 

1490 0 1325 89% 1500 101% 1594 107% 

Hammonds 

Plains 

Consolidated 

508 5 588 115% 592 116%   574 113% 

Kingswood 

Elementary 

625 0 560 90% 592 95% 585 94% 

Madeline 

Symonds 

Middle 

635 3 745 117% 736 116% 744 117% 

Rocky Lake 

Junior High 

797 0 691 87% 710 89% 849 106% 

Sunnyside 

Elementary  

360 2 364 101% 356 99% 339 94% 

Source: HRSB and Baragar Systems; based on September 30, 2017 enrollment information 

 

 

 
Table 2: Charles P Allen family of schools Classroom counts 

School # of classrooms 
(excluding 

specialty spaces) 

# of classes 
September 2017 

# of classes  
Projected 2018 

Available classroom spaces 

Basinview Drive  
Community 
School 

24 27 34 There are no vacant spaces available. 

Bedford South 
Elementary 
School 

25 27 28 Family Studies, Tech Ed. rooms are used as 
classrooms, and Music may need to be on 
the stage. 

Hammonds Plains 
Consolidated 

21 27 28 An additional classroom is required, so all 
portables and teaching spaces will be 
utilized. 

Kingswood 
Elementary  

25 25 27 The core French class will be utilized as 
well as one of the learning centres. 

Madeline 
Symonds Middle  

22 30 30 No additional spaces will be required. 

Rocky Lake Junior 
High 

33 25 25 12 classes are available;  

Sunnyside 
Elementary 

15 17 17 The 2 portables on site are used for core 
French and could be repurposed. 

Source: HRSB School Administration student registration data 
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Table 3: Projected Grades 4, 5 and 6 classes of students 

Projected classes of students (Basinview 2018) 

Grade 4 5 

Grade 5 5 

Grade 6 3.5 

Total 13.5 
Source: HRSB and Baragar Demographics as of January 2018 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Map 1: Elementary School Boundaries – Charles P. Allen High Family of Schools 

Source: HRSB and Baragar Systems 
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Recommendations  
 
It is recommended that the Audit Committee receive the December 31, 2017, Quarterly Business Plan and Financial 

Update report for information. 

 

Communications 

 

AUDIENCE RESPONSIBLE TIMELINE 

Audit Committee Director, Financial 

Services 

 

February 21, 2018 

Governing Board Chair, Audit Committee 

 

February 28, 2018 

 

Contact 
 

For further information please contact: 

 

Terri Thompson, Director of Financial Services, at 902-464-2000 extension 2241 or e-mail at tthompson@hrsb.ca 

mailto:tthompson@hrsb.ca








Page 4      December 31, 2017 
 

Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

teachers provide support. 
Training was also provided to new and 
returning English and French Immersion P-3 
Early Literacy Support teachers to support 
them in using on-going assessment 
information to determine instructional next 
steps for students. 
 
Literacy Coaches received 2 days of 
professional development in September 
focused on setting student related goals for 
coaching blocks and supporting teachers with 
unpacking the English Language Arts 
outcomes to identify clear learning targets for 
students. 
 
Reading Recovery is now in 56 of our 
schools. Two Reading Recovery teacher 
leaders support 54 teachers. Of the 54 
teachers, 30 of them are receiving Reading 
Recovery training in 2017-18.  
 

 Implement provincial math 

strategy for grades primary – 12.   

 

Note: As of September 30, 2017, the 
provincial mathematics strategy has not yet 
been released. To support mathematics 
learning in HRSB schools, the following 
update is provided. 
 
The Department of Education and Early 
Childhood Development (EECD) funded 11.5 
mathematics coaching positions and 2 
additional positions are funded though the 
HRSB general fund. Mathematics coaches 
continued to provide support to teachers and 
administrators. This support consisted of co-
teaching, one – to – one consultations and 

Note: As of December 31, 2017, the provincial 
mathematics strategy has not yet been released. 
To support mathematics learning in HRSB 
schools, the following update is provided. 
 
The HRSB mathematics team continues to work 
on provincial leadership teams. The Facilitator, 
Mathematics Implementation attended provincial 
lead meetings on October 19, November 22 and 
23 and December 19 and 20. This group is 
supporting the development of the Provincial 
Mathematics Strategy. Consultants attended 
provincial working group meetings on October 
16 and 18, November 8 and December 4. These 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

collaboration, professional learning 
communities support and staff meetings 
around the school’s mathematics goal and 
teachers’ professional goals.  
 
The EECD funded 13 math support teacher 
positions and the HRSB funded 7.5 positions 
through the general fund. An additional 3 
positions for junior high were allocated 
through the Council to Support Classroom 
Conditions. Both elementary and junior high 
math support teachers work in schools with 
the highest mathematics needs. The math 
support teachers provide small group 
instruction and in class support to students 
that have been identified as requiring extra 
support to target specific identified learning 
gaps. Data collected by math support 
teachers showed improvement in the 
targeted areas.  
 
Program staff continue to support teachers 
and administrators with effective mathematics 
instruction and assessment practices. A more 
concentrated model of support is provided to 
priority schools. Supports include one – on – 
one teacher support, assisting schools in 
developing and implementing school 
improvement plans, facilitating whole school 
professional development opportunities, and 
facilitating professional learning community 
(PLC) conversations.  
 
Two priority schools received more focused 
supports. Three mathematics coaches were 
assigned to one priority school to support the 

meetings were to support the development and 
implementation of the Extended Mathematics 11 
course and the Mathematics Intervention in 
grades 7 and 8. 
 
Elementary and junior high mathematics 
coaches received professional development to 
increase their understanding of student centered 
coaching and how it relates to culturally 
responsive pedagogy.  
 
Elementary and junior high mathematics support 
teachers received professional development to 
improve their skills in providing targeted small 
group instruction.  
Coaches and mathematics support teachers new 
in their role received additional professional 
development to support their understanding of 
culturally responsive pedagogy.  
 
Program staff continue to support schools in 
improving mathematics teaching and learning. A 
focus of this support was through professional 
learning communities (PLCs). Staff work with 
PLCs to help teachers develop effective teaching 
strategies to support specific student need. Staff 
also provide whole staff professional 
development and work with individual teachers 
and administrators.  
 
Program staff provided professional 
development to approximately 100 new 
mathematics teachers. The sessions helped 
teachers to be instructionally responsive to the 
needs and interests of their students and to plan, 
teach and assess using current, research based 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

implementation of a school wide, small - 
group mathematics intervention for all 
students in grades primary to six. Students 
were initially assessed in the areas of 
counting, fact knowledge and number sense.  
Students were grouped with other students 
who had similar mathematics learning needs 
and received targeted mathematics 
instruction within that small group on a daily 
basis. This support was provided by 
classroom teachers, the resource teacher, 
and mathematics coaches. Two mathematics 
coaches were assigned to support teachers 
and students at a second priority school. The 
coaches provided in class and planning 
support for the classroom teachers and 
provided small group instruction for identified 
students.   
 
In the spring, professional development was 
provided to junior high mathematics teachers. 
This professional development was 
postponed from earlier in the year due to job 
action.  
 
Program staff contributed to the EECD 
Extended Math 11 lead team. In the spring, 
this group developed and facilitated 
professional development for teachers 
implementing this new mathematics course in 
the fall of 2017.  
 
In August, Program staff provided 
professional learning opportunities to new 
teachers in order to support their success 
and the experience of their students. 

practices.  
 
Extended Mathematics 11 teachers received one 
day of professional development to support them 
in teaching the new aspects of this course.  
 
Program staff continue to work with Student 
Services staff to support teachers with the 
development of appropriate adaptations and 
individual program plans related to mathematics. 
 
Program staff have been working with Dreambox 
Learning to develop a pilot project involving four 
schools. These four schools will implement 
Dreambox, an online software program that 
supports the development of conceptual 
understanding of mathematics in elementary and 
middle grades. The pilot will start in the winter of 
2018. 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

Teachers learned effective assessment and 
instruction practices. Three sessions were 
developed, each tailored to specific grade 
levels (P-3, 4-6, 7-12).  
 
Program staff continued to support schools 
with improving assessment practices by 
increasing understanding on using clear 
learning targets and success criteria. They 
support elementary teachers in using rubrics, 
assessment tools, interview tools and 
benchmarks for data collection and 
responsive instruction. Staff continue to 
develop rubrics for each outcome in 7-9 
mathematics. 
Program staff provided professional 
development to all high school department 
heads. The professional development 
focused on culturally responsive pedagogy.  
 

 Support development and 

implementation of renewed 

provincial curriculum (grades 7 

and 8 and Health curriculum 

grades 4 – 8) 

 

The Department of Education and Early 
Childhood Development asked school boards 
to identify teachers to participate in 
curriculum renewal for grades 7 and 8 across 
all disciplines, as well as grades 4-6 Health. 
Teachers were chosen for this provincial 
leadership team who have strong 
backgrounds in their respective disciplines, 
employing an inquiry-based learning 
methodology in their practice. This work will 
begin in October. 
 

The Department of Education and Early 
Childhood Development coordinated the 
curriculum renewal process involving teacher 
leaders from grades 7 and 8, as well as grades 
4-6 Health. This leadership team met over 
several weeks in October and November, with 
teachers from every school board, to enhance 
the current curriculum outcomes for all subject 
areas. This will be an ongoing process 
throughout this school year.  
 

 Implement school improvement 

planning in all schools. 

 

In spring 2017, 22 schools were in the 
process of developing new Student Success 
plans. Eleven of these schools have 
completed the development of their plans, 

At the beginning of the quarter, 36 schools were 
in the process of developing new Student 
Success plans. Seventeen of these schools 
have completed the development of their plans, 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

and 10 additional schools have established 
new goals in math and literacy and are in the 
process of completing the development of 
their plans. One school is still in the phase of 
goal development. In spring 2017, after either 
four or five years of implementation, 11 
schools concluded their school improvement 
plans in mathematics and literacy. All 
remaining 102 schools continued 
implementation of their Student Success 
Plans. 
 
In fall 2017, 23 schools began the process of 
developing new Student Success plans. 
Principals from these schools attended a 
professional development session with staff 
from the Program Department outlining 
changes to the provincial process, sharing 
changes to the provincial templates and 
developing strategies to lead the process at 
their school sites. Eight of these schools have 
established new goals in mathematics and 
literacy, and the remaining schools continue 
their work in this area. Individualized support 
in plan development is being provided by 
staff from the Program Department. 
 
Many principals and teachers have continued 
to receive individualized support with the 
implementation of their Student Success 
plans. This includes working with individual 
teachers in their classrooms, collaborating 
with teachers on their math and literacy 
strategies in their professional learning 
communities, and accompanying principals 
on their walkthroughs to identify effective 

and 11 additional schools have established new 
goals in math and literacy and are in the process 
of completing the development of their plans. 
Eight schools are still in the phase of analyzing 
data and developing goals. Two schools in years 
4 and 5 made significant revisions to their 
improvement plans to better align with the 
professional learning needs of their teachers. All 
remaining schools continue implementation of 
their math and literacy Student Success plans. 
Members of the Program department have 
provided individualized support to principals and 
teachers in every phase of the Student Success 
planning process. 
 
Thirty-eight lead teachers from 14 elementary 
schools participated in a professional 
development day with Program staff on 
professional learning communities (PLCs) to: 

 enhance their understanding of a PLC 
and the purpose of PLC work; 

 extend their understanding of type of 
work teachers can engage in as a PLC in 
support of the HRSB goal: to achieve 
equitable learning opportunities for all 
students. 

Participants returned to their schools and acted 
as teacher leaders focused on improving the 
effectiveness of their PLCs. In many instances, 
this work has been interrupted due to the 
shortage of substitute teachers available to 
release teachers from their classrooms so they 
can collaborate in PLC meetings. 
 
Grade 6 provincial reading, writing, and 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

practices in instruction and assessment that 
are happening in their schools. 
 
Grades 3, 4 and 6 provincial assessment 
results from the 2016-17 school year were 
disaggregated by self-identification 
information. Program staff has used this 
information to provide targeted support to 
schools. This data was presented to the 
Governing Board at the April 2017 Committee 
of the Whole Meeting. 
 
In the summer of 2017, analysis, 
interpretation and disaggregation of Early 
Literacy Support and Reading Recovery data 
took place. Program staff has used this 
information to provide targeted supports to 
schools. Conclusions are currently being 
drawn and a report to the Governing Board is 
being prepared. 
 

mathematics assessment results for the 2017-18 
school year were received from the Department 
of Education and Early Childhood Development. 
This data is currently being analyzed, including 
disaggregation by self-identification information, 
and will be shared with the Governing Board at 
an upcoming Committee of the Whole meeting. 
Program staff is using this information to provide 
targeted support to schools. 
 
 

 Implement a pilot strategy to 

gather math and literacy data 

from some elementary schools 

to monitor student achievement. 

(HRSB response to AG Rec. 

2.5) 

 

Due to a moratorium on data collection in the 
winter and spring of the 2016-17 school year, 
schools were not asked to input data into the 
HRSB School-Based Assessment system. 
However, the system was made available for 
teachers in Priority Schools to use in 
May/June and several teachers chose to 
enter their classroom evidence of student 
learning into the system at that time. 
 
Program staff has continued to collaborate 
with the Technology and Student Information 
System teams to enhance the data collection 
system. This includes a feature that will 
enable the disaggregation of the school-

From October 30 until December 8, the HRSB 
School-Based Assessment System was made 
available for all Priority School teachers to input 
Term 1 classroom assessment information in 
literacy and mathematics. Data entry is currently 
an item being discussed by the Council to 
Improve Classroom Conditions, so usage of this 
system was optional. Teachers in fifteen Priority 
Schools chose to enter information into the 
system in literacy and/or mathematics this fall. 
All Program department Facilitators, as well as 
Literacy and Mathematics Consultants and 
School Administration Supervisors have access 
to this data and are using it to enhance support 
to Priority Schools. 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

based data by self-identification information. 
Preparation is underway for the system to be 
available for use in Priority Schools, as well 
as other elementary schools upon their 
request, this fall.  
 

 
The School-Based Assessment System was 
made available for use in additional elementary 
schools upon request by the principal. Ten 
schools requested access to the system and 
teachers in four of these schools chose to enter 
evidence of student learning in both math and 
literacy in the fall. This data is being used by 
teachers to make instructional decisions, as well 
as by schools and Program staff to monitor 
progress toward the schools’ Student Success 
Plan goals. Additional elementary schools have 
indicated an interest in having access to the 
system during the Term 3 data entry period. 
 
A review of the English Program reading 
assessment tool teachers use to collect the data 
being entered into the School-Based 
Assessment System has taken place. 
Improvements to this assessment have been 
made. Increased rigor in administration and 
analysis of this assessment will result in more 
consistent scoring and determination of students’ 
reading level. The Program department is 
currently infusing resources into all elementary 
schools to support them with the transition to this 
revised reading assessment tool. 
 

 Implement the provincial pre-

primary program. 

Pre-primary is a provincial initiative that was 
announced in the summer of 2017. This 
program will support the early learning and 
development of young children as well as 
support their transition to the public school 
system.  
 
During the summer, job descriptions were 

As of December 31, 2017 we have 14 Pre-
primary programs supporting approximately 240 
children.  These programs are located in 12 
schools across our Board.  There are 31 Early 
Childhood Educators working in pre-primary with 
three of these staff defined as “additional” to 
support ratio and inclusion needs.  The 
Department of Education and Early Childhood 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

developed and job postings were advertised 
for Early Childhood Educators (ECE) to staff 
the program. Approximately 30 staff were 
hired for the school sites as well as a pre-
primary supervisor to oversee and provide 
support to the pre-primary programs and 
early years centre within the board. 
 
As of September 30th, HRSB has 12 pre-
primary programs supporting approximately 
200 children. These are located in 11 schools 
across our board. The Supervisor, Pre-
Primary and the Facilitator, Literacy P-3 
participated in provincial meetings to review 
the expectations regarding the 
implementation and to become familiar with 
the Early Learning Curriculum Framework. 
 

Development (EECD) provided funding to hire a 
second pre-primary supervisor to support pre-
primary expansion into the 2018-19 school year.   
  
Through October to December of 2017 pre-
primary supervisors, along with the Board Leads 
of the province’s eight school boards, have had 
three opportunities to network with Pre-primary 
colleagues across the province in collaboration 
with the EECD.  Provincial pre-primary site staff 
were brought together on October 27, 2017 to 
attend professional development with focus on 
the Nova Scotia Early Learning Curriculum 
Framework. HRSB pre-primary site staff also 
participated in professional learning in December 
to explore and reflect on their leadership in their 
HRSB pre-primary environments.   
  
HRSB provincial pre-primary has partnered with 
Nova Scotia Health Authority to plan for 
Enhanced Vision Screening for all pre-primary 
children as well as the Nova Scotia Early 
Childhood Development Intervention Services, 
and the IWK program Early Intensive 
Behavioural Intervention (EIBI), to support 
children attending pre-primary with higher 
developmental needs.  HRSB pre-primary also 
supports practicum students obtaining their Early 
Childhood Education certification from Mount 
Saint Vincent University and the Nova Scotia 
College of Early Childhood Education. 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 
 

Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

 

Business Plan Goal 
 

2.  To strengthen safe and inclusive school environments. 
 

 Monitor and report progress of 
students following Individual 
Program Plans (IPPs). 
 

The plan to monitor and report progress of 
students who follow Individual Program Plans 
(IPPs) (created in June 2016) included 
changes to TIENET, the provincial electronic 
record-keeping system. These changes were 
implemented in September 2016. Data input 
was suspended during job action. Following 
job action, teachers were provided support 
until June 30th to update all required 
documentation for the school year.  
 

HRSB Student Services staff have since 
recognized that the 2016 changes to TIENET 
will not be able to provide the data necessary 
to monitor progress of individual students 
who follow Individual Program Plans. 
Consequently, the HRSB Student Services 
staff have created a solution to run reports 
and report out progress of students who have 
IPPs for implementation during the 2017-
2018 school year. 
 

During the months of September to 
December, Program and Student Services 
staff have worked together to refine the 
process that will allow the Board to run reports 
and report out progress of students who have 
IPPs in the 2017-2018 school year. In 
December, Student Services Facilitators 
provided information to principals with respect 
to the process by which this data would be 
collected.  

 Continue to implement 
recommendations from the IPP 
Review. (HRSB response to AG 
Rec. 2.6) 

 

Program Planning Specialists and Student 
Services Facilitators continue to provide 
professional development to school staff 
specific to programming that is only as 
special as necessary (referencing the Criteria 
for Development of an IPP), 
that meetings be documented to chronicle 
team decisions related to program 
planning, and that parents/guardians be 
provided minutes of Program Planning 

Program Planning Specialists and Student 
Services Facilitators continue to communicate 
key messages and provide explicit support to 
School Administrators, Resource and 
Learning Centre teachers, as well as 
Classroom teachers on an individual or small 
group basis.  
 
Discussions focus on program planning that is 
responsive to the needs of the student and 
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Priorities Progress to Date – September 30, 2017 
 

Progress to Date – December 31, 2017 
 

Team meetings.  
 

In September, these key messages were 
communicated to new school administrators 
(principals and vice principals), as well as 
new learning center and resource teachers 
during professional development sessions. 
 

only as special as necessary; documenting 
meetings to chronicle team decisions related 
to program planning; and providing 
parents/guardians with minutes of Program 
Planning Team meetings. 
 

 Implement and monitor our 
Comprehensive Business 
Continuity Program. (HRSB 
response to AG Rec. 3.6) 
 

The Business Continuity Program Charter, 
Command and Support Teams and the draft 
Central Office Emergency Response Plan 
have been updated for the 2017-2018 school 
year. Documents providing an overview of 
the Comprehensive Business Continuity 
process have been drafted and each 
department is working on the identification of 
essential services and plans to ensure their 
continuation in an emergency/disaster 
situation. A table top exercise involving all 
stakeholders is planned for the spring.  
 

All schools have Emergency Response Plans 
in place. 
 

Department Action Plans for each of the four 
critical business functions (loss of a building, 
loss of people, loss of IT, loss of 
services/equipment) are being drafted. These 
will be finalized prior to a table-top exercise 
involving all stakeholders planned for the 
spring. Thereafter, plans will be revised as 
necessary.  
 

 Continue to ensure that schools 
are conducting all required 
emergency drills. (HRSB 
response to AG Rec. 3.7) 
 

Schools completed and recorded emergency 
drills in June 2017. A final report was 
generated from the online database as the 
foundation of the report to the Governing 
Board on September 13, 2017. Schools 
reported 100% compliance with all drills 
during the 2016-17 school year. 
 
Dates for drills for the 2017-18 school year 
were set by the School Administration 
department and shared with schools through 
the online database and the Principal’s yearly 

Schools have completed the following drills: 

 3 Fire drills  

 1 Lockdown drill  

 1 Hold and secure drill  

 1 Relocation drill 

Drills continue to be monitored by School 
Administration supervisors to ensure ongoing 
compliance. All drills have been documented 
in the online database with 100% compliance.  
 
Schools have submitted updated Emergency 
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